STATE OF INDIANA)

                               SS)

COUNTY OF CLAY)

David Parr, President of the Clay County Commissioners, called the July 7, 2003 meeting of the Clay County Commissioners to order at 9:00 A.M.  Mr. Parr opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of The United States of America. Those present included Commissioner Daryl Andrews, Commissioner Harold Knox, Commissioner David Parr, Eric Somheil, Attorney for the County Executive, and Joseph M. Dierdorf, Auditor of Clay County who made a record of the proceedings to wit:

IN THE MATTER OF THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The approval of the June minutes was tabled until the August meeting.

IN THE MATTER OF COUNTY BUSINESS

County Assessor C.R. Boyd had presented a proposed contract to the Executive for approval.  The contract was for work on computers and computer networking, to be paid from re-assessment funds.  President Parr read the contract.   Mr. Somheil brought out fact that re-assessment funds can not be used for areas outside of the re-assessment area, as defined by state statute.  Mr. Boyd was not available at the time of discussion.  The Commissioners discussed if they should table the discussion until Mr. Boyd could appear.  Mr. Steve Boyd arrived at the meeting to discuss the proposed contract for C.R. Boyd.  Mr. Parr and Mr. Andrews asked if the hours worked are regular courthouse hours only, and not weekends?  Mr. Knox asked what the hours had been averaging.  Steve Boyd stated that C.R. has been and will approve hours over 24 hours.

Mr. Andrews moved to approve the contract.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Melanie Brown, Clay County Extension Agent appeared to request the use of the south parking lot for 4-H bicycle rodeo.  She stated that the Commissioners had given permission for the past several years.

Mr. Knox expressed his support for the 4-H program and moved to approve the request.  Mr. Andrews seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Ms. Gerri Husband came before the Commissioners to discuss two ideas regarding use of unappropriated grant money from the 2003 Planning Grant.  She proposed the procurement of a new laptop computer, while giving her present laptop to LEPC?  She further proposed the lease of a copier for her office’s use. She stated that there would be some money left over, if her proposal was approved.

Mr. Parr asked if she would you keep the old laptop in her office?  Ms. Husband stated that her office would retain possession and maintain the equipment.  Mr. Parr further asked if the were any other places you would need the equipment?  She answered that she did not know of any unless other offices could utilize it.

Mr. Andrews moved to allow the laptop purchase and accept the lease agreement.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Ms. Husband stated that the County would be receiving a $25,000 grant for homeland security.  She indicated that the local emergency response community would be invited to participate in the process to determine how the funds were to be spent.  She also stated that she would be approaching the County Council that evening regarding the purchase of a generator for the County’s communication tower, located near Center Point.  Mr. Knox felt that the generator was needed and thought it was to have been supplied when the tower had been erected.

Les Walden appeared to discuss a proposal to raise limits on burial expenses, provided by the County, to veterans.  Mr. Walden passed out a proposal for changing the limits.  He explained that Veteran Service Officers across the state felt the maximum would be a hardship for County budgets.  He proposed an increase in burial benefits from $100 to $250.  Clay County raised the marker benefit last year from $30 to $80.  Les Harding asked if the federal government pay anything.  Mr. Andrews inquired if this issue was something that needed to be addressed during the budget hearings.  

Mr. Charles Hear asked if the County could purchase an insurance policy for the veterans group at $1000 each and save money.  Mr. Somheil; stated that passage of this proposal would take ordinance to enact, thus any action taken today would be tentative.  It was decided that Mr. Walden would inquire into the insurance policy suggestion and report back to the Commissioners. Mr. Andrews stated he would work with Mr. Walden on this project.

Mr. Walden also commented that his position is a three day a week job and that he did not want that to increase.  He mentioned that the Veterans Administration had an intern program and asked for permission to inquire about the program.  The Commissioners gave their permission to explore the program.

Mr. Chadwell appeared before the Board to discuss CR 650 S.  He explained that dust is a great problem on his road. There is a lot of traffic on their road, as many are using road as cut through to Miller’s IGA.  The amount of dust is incredible.  Mr. Andrews asked Ron Chamberlain who had the bond on the road.  Mr. Chamberlain explained that the bond had been released.  Mr. Andrews stated that the County has good intentions to chip and seal this year.  Mr. Chadwell stated that when the summer is over, the dust is not a problem.  Mr. Andrews responded that you (Mr. Chadwell) will get a chip and seal road in 90 days.

Cleb Boruff came forward concerning a request he had made to have a ditch cleaned at. 8612 N CR 425 W. Mr. Chamberlain stated that there is a high spot in the grade at that location which affects how the ditch could be cleaned.  Mr. Parr agreed that Cleb was real close to the high spot.  Mr. Parr indicated that Cleb had some low spots on his property and asked if Mr. Boruff would object to placing dirt from the ditch cleaning in the low spots.  Mr. Boruff stated that it would be ok.

IN THE MATTER OF COUNTY HIGHWAY BUSINESS

Mr. Ron Chamberlain, County Highway Supervisor, indicated that the Lena bridge project is coming along and will be open soon.  Black Beauty Coal Company will be closing the road in Saline City soon.  Chamberlain suggested that the Commissioners should not approve any more road closures in the near future.  Mr. Parr inquired about the road on south Harmony road?  Chamberlain responded that the asphalt company will have to address the problem.  Regarding the Briley Creek project, Bennie will place silt fence on steeper slopes.

Chamberlain stated that Bob Burkle Chevrolet has a pickup truck available, priced at approximately $21,600.  The Brazil Autoplex has a similar truck available with cruise control priced about $200 higher.  Ron presented the Commissioners with proposals from Burkle and Autoplex.  Mr. Parr asked if Chamberlain had an objection to purchasing a used pickup.  Ron responded that it was kind of hard to find one with posi-trac, locking real end.  Mr. Andrews stated that these types of trucks are work trucks and are usually very used.  It was stated that the truck ordered in 1999 had to add the Silverado package to get skid plates. Mr. Parr stated that he felt spending $21,000 - 22,000 to drive out to see a problem verses spending that amount of money on fixing a problem was inappropriate.  Mr. Andrews offered that a used vehicle doesn’t come with warranty. 

Mr. Chamberlain stated that he did not care what the board decided. Mr. Andrews asked if Ron needed approval to make the purchase.  Ron said no, he did not need approval.  Mr. Knox asked Ron to re-state his answer.  Ron answered that yes, he did need approval to make the purchase.

IN THE MATTER OF CREDIT CARD USE IN THE OFFICE OF THE CLERK

Clay County Clerk Mary Brown informed the Commissioners that new state legislation had been passed which allowed the use of credit cards for payment of various fees.  She asked for permission to move forward in the process of establishing the service for the County.  Mr. Parr instructed Ms. Brown to move forward and present the Board a contract for approval.  Auditor Dierdorf asked to include other County offices in approval.

IN THE MATTER OF VOTING MACHINES

Clerk Brown explained that a federal mandate required all counties using punch card systems for voting had to switch to computerized voting by 2006, or revert to paper ballots.  Federal money is coming in place in 3 tiers.  Clay County would receive $8,000 per precinct.  Thus far, the lowest bid she had received is $260,000.  The state has legislation for matching funding.  If funding is still available in the pool, the County gets reimbursed.  One of the requirements in the legislation is that the County has to have machines in hand to apply.  Further requirements are that all polling places have to be ADA compliant, there has to be one machine in each precinct.  Mr. Andrews asked if the Commissioners could “bless” an order for the machines and then apply for money.  In this scenario we would have paperwork to qualify for matching funds or a grant.

IN THE MATTER OF THE ORDINANCE FOR MEDICAL CO-PAYMENTS

Mr. Somheil presented a proposed ordinance from Sheriff Carter.  Mr. Somheil explained that the ordinance would increase inmate co-payment on medical payments from $10 to $15 dollars.  Mr. Somheil read the following proposed ordinance:
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AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING CO-PAYMENTS FOR HEALTH CARE RELATED
SERVICES INCURRED AT THE CLAY COUNTY JAIL

WHEREAS, Indiana Statute, 11-12-5-5 provides for the imposition
of co-payments by persons confined to the county jail for health
care related services and;

WHEREAS, the Clay County Board of Commissioners has determined
that it is cost effective and in the best interest of the
citizens of Clay County to have persons incarcerated at the Clay
County Jail pay a portion of their medical expenses incurred for
non-emergency circumstances.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Commissioners of
Clay County, Indiana, that;

Section 1: A person confined to the Clay County Jail,
except as provided in Sections 2 and 3, SHALL be required to make
a co-payment in the amount of fifteen dollars ($15.00) for each
provision of the following services:

Dentist visit

Physician Visit

Glasses

Ophthalmology/Optometrist Vigit
Prescription Handling

Any other health care related service

HEHUOQwy

Section 2: Section 1 does not apply to a person confined at
the Clay County Jail who:

a. Maintains a policy of insurance from a private company
covering: '

Medical Care
Dental Care
Eye Care

4. Any other health care service; provided said inmate
provides complete and accurate information to allow the health
care provider to file a claim for services rendered;

W N

a. Is willing to pay the person’s own medical care;
b. Is committed to the Indiana Department of
Correction; or

¢. Is housed at the Clay County Jail pursuant to
contract entered into the US Marshal Service.





[image: image2.png]Section 3: A person confined at the Clay County Jail is not
required to make the co-payment if:

a. The inmate does not have the funds in the inmate’s
commissary account at the time the service is being
provided;

b. The service provided is an emergency;

c. The service is provided as a result of an injury
received at the Clay County Jail; or

d. The service is provided at the request of the Clay
County Sheriff.

Section 4: Only the original filling of a specific
prescription shall be charged a co-payment for this medical
service. All refills from the original shall constitute one
service.

Section 5: If the original call for medical services is
initiated by the Sheriff, follow up care for the same illness or
injury will not require a co-payment if follow up service is
rendered within thirty days (30) of the original medical service.

Section 6: Inmates at the Clay County Jail will never be
refused medical because of the inability to pay. Should an
inmate have a zero balance in the inmate trust account or
commissary, the transaction shall be carried on the books for a
thirty (30) day period. Should the inmate receive money within
the thirty (30) day period, the co-payment shall be deducted from
the inmate’s account. If the inmate receives no funds, at the
end of the thirty (30) days, an adjustment entry shall be made to
negate the medical billing transaction. Within the thirty (30)
day period if the inmate receives monies, the outstanding co-
payments shall be deducted prior to a commissary order being
processed. Co-payments for medical services shall be deducted
prior to any monies being released to the inmate for bonding or
any other purposes.

Section 7: Monies collected shall be deposited into the
county general fund for inmate medical care.

Section 8: This ordinance shall be in full force and effect
beginning on the Z day of vd~\q , 2003.
|
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This ordinance amends, supercedes, repeals and replaces Clay
County Ordinance 1994-7, enacted in September 1994.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF CLAY COUNTY, INDIANA:

o)

Dav1d Parr, Commissioner

Harold Knox,/Comm1351oner

ATTEST:

. / /(Wx

NG N bleﬁdorf AudTJ?





The ordinance would replace Ordinance 4-1997. 

Mr. Andrews moved to suspend rules and pass the ordinance on first reading.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Mr. Knox moved to pass the ordinance.  Mr. Andrews seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

IN THE MATTER OF THE ORDINANCE FOR COUNTY ROAD SIGNS

Mr. Somheil presented the Executive with an ordinance which dealt with county road signs.  Mr. Somheil read the proposed ordinance.  Mr. Chamberlain stated that an inventory of county road signs had been turned in to Sheriff Robert Carter. Mr. Andrews suggested tabling the issue until the next meeting.  It was decided to procure the sign inventory and work on proper signage.  Mr. Chamberlain will contact Sheriff Carter to procure a copy of the sign inventory list.

IN THE MATTER OF THE BRILEY CREEK PROJECT

Mr. Andrews reported that the deal with EPA has not been completed yet.  The judge involved in the case had had stated that the EPA had until July 11, 2003 to file.  EPA has filed in federal court.  The County has 30 days to respond to the suit.

IN THE MATTER OF THE BIDS ON COUNTY HIGHWAY TRUCKS

Mr. Andrews moved to reject bids on trucks.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.   Motion passed 3-0.  

The Commissioners decided to re-bid the equipment in an effort to receive more bids.  Mr. Chamberlain agreed to work to insure that more dealers get notice of the solicitation of bids.

IN THE MATTER OF THE BIDS FOR BRIDGE CONSTRUCTION

Mr. Parr asked Mr. Chamberlain how much money was available in the Cumulative Bridge Fund.  It was determined that there was over $700,000 in the fund.  Discussion turned to the state of the current re-assessment in the county.  If the re-assessment is not completed soon, the County will find itself in negative cash situation and may need to borrow from various funds to survive until taxes can be billed and collected.

Mr. Andrews moved to reject all of the bridge bids.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Mr. Parr recessed the meeting.

Mr. Parr re-convened the meeting

IN THE MATTER OF THE CLAY COUNTY COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS ADVISORY BOARD

Chief Probation Officer Steven Bell presented the following nominees to the Executive regarding the positions for the board that the Executive shall appoint:

Public Defender


Fritz D. Modesitt

Victim




Cathy Judd


County Fiscal Body


James Middledorf


Probation Officer


G. Steven Bell


Education Administrator

Diana Lancaster


Mental Health Administrator
Shelia Kirkman


Lay Persons



Donald Collins







Stephen Sutherland







Kelsey White

Mr. Andrews moved to accept the appointments as presented.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.

Garth Brown appeared to obtain signatures on the grant that had been approved previously.  The executive signed the grant.  Mr. Dierdorf requested a copy for the Auditors office.

IN THE MATTER OF CONSTRUCTION CONTROL INCORPORATED

Jack M. Krouse, Construction Control Inc. appeared to explain his company’s services.  CCI charges a set fee for services, not a percentage of total project cost. Their fees are based on time; roughly $40,000-$50,000 through the bidding process, and then about $15,000-$17,000 per month during construction.   The company has been in business since 1992.

Mr. Krouse discussed many areas of jail construction and how money could be spent on the project.  He stressed that the County should insure that they “got what they paid for”.  The Commissioners asked several questions regarding how a construction management firm functioned in a project such as the jail project.

IN THE MATTER OF LITTLE SANDY ROAD BOND

Mr. Mark Solomon of the Little Sandy Coal Company addressed the Executive regarding the release of his company’s bond for CR     . Ron Chamberlain addressed the condition of the road.  He cited blacktopping between paving patches and the road shoulders.  Mr. Andrews apologized for not checking the road since the last Commissioner’s meeting.  Mr. Andrews announced that he and Ron Chamberlain would view the road today, and would respond to Mr. Solomon after their inspection.  Mr. Solomon re-stated that his company doesn’t understand why bond has not been released.

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Andrews moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Knox seconded the motion.  Motion passed 3-0.  Mr. Parr adjourned the meeting.

Clay County Commissioners

ATTEST:

Clay County Auditor

